RHINEBECK CENTRAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

BOARD OF EDUCATION

October 25, 2011

Regular Meeting


MEMBERS PRESENT:
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PAUL SLAYTON







KAREN HATTER







DIANE KANTAROS







MARK FLEISCHHAUER

MEMBERS ABSENT:


ELISSA CASCIO







LAURIE RICH

OTHERS PRESENT:
JOSEPH PHELAN, TOM BURNELL, 
ED DAVENPORT, JOHN KEMNITZER, BRETT KING, KATHERINE YOUNGER
1.0
Call to Order


President Burns called the meeting to order at 7:34 pm.
2.0 
Approval of Minutes

2.1 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the October 11, 2011 Regular Meeting as amended.*
Prior to the vote, President Burns noted that an amended page had been provided reflecting that Mrs. Cascio had abstained on Item 6.6.
Dr. Kantaros asked that her comments regarding presentations to the Rhinebeck Rotary be amended to read as follows:

Dr. Kantaros reported that she and a representative of the Rhinebeck Science Foundation had spoken last year at a Rotary meeting and that she would again be speaking at the upcoming Rotary meeting. This is a valuable opportunity to communicate with a population that might not otherwise be reached and provide information on the difficulties presented in developing a school budget within the constraints of the 2% tax cap.
Mr. Slayton noted that the vote on Item 6.7, the approval of substitutes, needed to be recorded.
VOTE ON THE MINUTES AS AMENDED ABOVE:  5 AYE (Burns, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Slayton); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Rich, Cascio)

MOTION CARRIED
3.0 
Public Comment


None

4.0 
Reports and Discussion


4.1
New York State School Board Recognition Week*

Mr. Phelan noted the Governor’s proclamation honoring school board volunteers and reflected on the importance and value to the community represented by the volunteer service of the Board members. Mr. Phelan also remarked on the need to publicly recognize the enormous commitment of time and effort they undertake in performing this work.

President Burns commented on how the current financial situation brings the Board members to reconnect with the goals that underlie their interest in taking on this job and how difficult a job it is in these times.
4.2 
Principal’s Reports
CLS:  Mr. King reported that the Peer Mediation program under development by the BLPT is developing criteria for choosing students for participation, and devising the request forms to use in bringing groups to the Peer Mediation process. The 5th Grade teachers have been asked to help identify students with the requisite skills. Communication is continuing with the teachers in providing particular messages to communicate to encourage students to show kindness and courtesy. Each month, four or five items will be chosen for teachers to focus on in morning meeting. The Third Grade Safety Day was held with assistance from Rhinebeck EMTs. Budget cuts slashed the opportunities for who could be invited this year, so ways are being investigated for how to bring in additional groups in the future. The Title I Open House was very successful. Fall Festival was held last Saturday with what Mr. King believes was the best attendance since he’s been at CLS. Third Grade students will be bringing the pumpkins they carve to the Beekman Arms for display. CLS will continue this year with the practice of holding staff breakfasts once a month. Members of the Rotary visited CLS yesterday to distribute dictionaries to the 3rd Grade students as part of the annual Rotary Dictionary Project. Work continues on rolling out the updated Everyday Math program. Last year, CLS piloted a different approach to help with differentiation and found pros and cons with the program. The 2012 edition of Everyday Math addresses the goals we were seeking to address with the pilot program. Exam View allows for better assessments and the updated program allows teachers to address skills outside the math block. Work is underway on a parent workshop to create a home-school connection as included in the program. The “Reading Dog” program has been expanded to two dogs. Upcoming events include the Young Rhinebeck Open House and Breakfast with the Board. 
Dr. Kantaros asked about differences last year in Math assessment scores with the use of the pilot program.
Mr. King responded that there were a handful of students who were struggling and the piloted approach did work for some struggling students and also worked to some extent among students who needed more challenge. There were a handful of students who showed benefit on the state scores. It would require some research to determine if there was a drastic difference.

In the 2012 version of Everyday Math, differentiation is incorporated within the book and allows the school to create a more “whole day” math program. There is also a big change with Kindergarten in the 2012 package with more attention to foundational skills.
President Burns asked if the BLPT at CLS was fully populated. Mr. King responded that he would like a few more parent members. The PTSO will be reaching out to try to gain new parent members and he will be putting a notice in the weekly newsletter. There is more participation from staff.
BMS: Mr. Kemnitzer reported that the BLPT hosted Mix-It-Up day, which this year was held earlier in the year than previously. It was scheduled to coincide with Teaching Tolerance day.  The focus is on continuing to expand the students’ opportunities to learn about each other. Among the approximately 1,700 schools that participate nationally, BMS is one of only three in Dutchess County that participate. Parent participation was a down a little; High School students participated as facilitators. 8th Grade students just completed the interdisciplinary unit on “Out of the Dust” and student work for this project will be on display this Friday. Board members are most welcome to attend. Grades 6 and 7 after-school programs are up and running; 8th Grade will be in place next week. About 35 students have been identified as “at risk”. After a successful collaboration last year with the Center for Civic Engagement at Bard that focused on cyber security, BMS is exploring the possibility of partnering with BARD and the Citizen Science Institute to develop a program, similar to one that had been hosted by IBM, but that would align more closely with Mrs. Koegel’s curriculum. During this weekend’s Rhinebeck Science Foundation Discovery Festival, there will be opportunities to visit the new Gateway to Technology Lab. On November 2, a representative from GLSEN will be addressing RHS, BMS and CLS faculty regarding the Dignity for All Students Act, with follow up on November 8 during the Superintendent’s Conference Day. Mr. Kemnitzer thanked the PTSO for the funding it is providing once again to bring the National Circus Project to BMS. The Circus performance is scheduled for November 4. The first BMS dance raised about $150 which will be donated to local veterans organizations. The Veterans Assembly will be held on November 10, with the breakfast for the veterans to be held prior to the Assembly. 
Mr. Slayton commented that it was very good that the staff had identified at-risk students and were working to support them. Over the years, the test data have indicated about 20% in each grade scoring as 1s and 2s, so it is good to hear that work to address those students in need is going on early in the year.

President Burns commented that the partnerships with Bard are great and hopes that BMS can continue developing those relationships which align with the need to use resources in the community to deepen and broaden the curriculum. President Burns also asked if the BLPT was fully populated. Mr. Kemnitzer responded that it was, but he would not turn anyone away who wished to join.

RHS:  Dr. Davenport reported that the BLPT’s “ice breaker activity,” following the example of BMS’s Mix It Up Day, was conducted by Mrs. Christie and the Environmental Club and featured a scavenger hunt during lunch periods. Students were assigned to work in groups, followed clues to find various items, and will now create environmental artwork from the found items. The group that creates the most compelling art work will win the award of a pizza lunch. The BLPT is looking into other ways the concept can be applied. Other initiatives related to school climate that are under investigation are peer mentoring, peer mediation and the creation of a student judiciary. 
Lisa Hackett accompanied eight students to the Dutchess County Youth Forum. Cynthia Baer traveled with a number of students to the Careers in the Arts night at Taconic Hills to speak with practicing artists and learn about possible career paths. Mr. Kreps and Dr. Davenport met with music students from Bard regarding the You Are Not Alone concert to be held in Red Hook in support of the Trevor project which combats suicide among LBGT youth. Rhinebeck will be sending four students to Project LEAD to participate in leadership and team building activities. The National Honor Society induction has been moved to December 12. On November 3, Mr. Kreps, Mr. Phelan and Dr. Davenport will travel to Millbrook to observe how they have transitioned Project Lead the Way from Middle School level involvement in Gateway to Technology to the High School program.
Mr. Slayton thanked Dr. Davenport for organizing the workshop for the Boys Varsity Soccer team.

Dr. Kantaros commented that she has heard that Millbrook has a LEGO Robotics program that participates in LEGO League competitions. She asked if the administrators traveling to Millbrook could ask about how that program developed and report back.
President Burns commented on her interest in hearing about the activities relating to socialization and also asked if the BLPT was fully populated.
Dr. Davenport responded that the BLPT was in good shape regarding staff and parent participation and that once student government elections had concluded, student participation would be invited.

4.3 
Board Committee Reports*
Facilities: Mrs. Hatter reported that the Committee met last week. Mr. Burnell discussed with the Committee the need for further clarification from the Comptroller’s Office regarding how the Tax Levy Cap affects budgeting for facilities. Mr. Burnell also reviewed the pros and cons of seeking funding through the referendum process vs. the budget process. Mr. Burnell and Mr. Tieder are identifying short-term maintenance projects that will need to be done in the next couple of years. Mr. Burnell also is investigating what the District’s computer and wireless capability needs will be in the coming years. The next Committee meeting is scheduled for November 21.
The Board members briefly discussed the issue of referendum vs. budget vote pathways for funding needed facilities projects. Mr. Burnell noted that, although a referendum does not require a supermajority to pass, among the difficulties with the referendum process is that state aid is not delivered to the District until more than a year after the final report is submitted and accepted. Funding through the regular budget process is available at the outset.

Mr. Slayton clarified for the benefit of those watching on PANDA that the discussion about referendum vs. budget was purely to gain an understanding of the two avenues and the Board is not considering or planning a referendum at this time.

Policy: Mr. Fleischhauer reported that the Committee discussed the following topics: 1) transportation of students classified as homeless; 2) research on policy relating to how to end clubs for which there is no further student interest; 3) how the Dignity for All Students Act would affect current policies; and 4) possible changes to Policy 5305, regarding eligibility for participation in sports. On the latter issue, the Committee requests input from their colleagues as soon as possible so that all concerns can be included while revisions are under discussion. The Committee requests the input be submitted before its next meeting on November 10.

Discussion followed among the Board members about the following: 1) whether participation in sports should be considered a privilege and thus tied to more strict behavioral expectations and more stringent consequences for misbehavior or if the value of participation is such that alternatives to suspension as a consequence for misbehavior should be used; 2) whether the policy should allow for flexibility on the part of the administration so that the context in which misbehavior occurred can be taken into consideration; and 3) if the policy should address in some way a mechanism to ensure that a student suspended from participation in one sport for misconduct cannot try out for another team and take the place of a student who has not been involved in misconduct.
Curriculum: President Burns reported that the Committee generated a list of items for consideration this year. The Committee discussed the Gateway to Technology program, which then led to a conversation about developing a consensus about the STEM program K-12 and the extent to which allocating resources to one area means taking resources from another. The LEGO Robotics program has been considered as a way to teach the current curriculum in a different way. Should the Gateway to Technology program now be expanded to Project Lead the Way and move into the High School as an elective and if so, what impact might that have on the other electives. Mr. Kreps and the administrators will be investigating the issues and will discuss with the Committee.
5.0 
Comments

5.1
Good News

Mr. Phelan remarked that there had been much good news in the Principals’ Reports and President Burns commented on the great accomplishments of the Fall Sports teams.
5.2 
Old Business



None
5.3 
Public Comment

Mr. Phelan noted that it should be reported publicly for the record that the Board had received a petition from parents and community members. President Burns then summarized the substance of the petition as a request to open up the possibility of community members taking on coaching and advising positions for the sports teams and clubs as unpaid volunteers. Mr. Phelan had met previously with the two individuals who initiated the petition and clarified for them some misunderstandings, particularly with respect to contractual obligations and State certification requirements with respect to coaching.

Mr. Phelan clarified that the overarching consideration for starting new sports teams would be money, since funding is required to pay for transportation, equipment and stipend costs. It costs less to start a new club.  However, clubs also are “unit work,” as determined by PERB. Mr. Phelan noted that the underlying assumption in the petition appears to be that there are not enough opportunities for kids in terms of activities. Based on his own professional experience, for a small school district, Rhinebeck provides more opportunities for its students than some larger school districts. With a small school district, there can be difficulty reaching the critical mass needed for an activity to function. If an activity requires 8 students and only 3 express interest, then it can’t be feasibly offered.
Discussion then turned to funding. Mr. Phelan clarified that an activity can be proposed during the school year and if there is enough interest, while the money would not be in the budget for that year, the Board can be approached to see if funding could be included for the following year. It was suggested that if community members are interested in a specific activity, it might be offered as the kind of short-term activity that is run by the PTSO at CLS. 
President Burns and Mr. Phelan will work on a draft response to the petitioners and will share the draft with the full Board before it is finalized.

5.4 
Other

Dr. Kantaros commented that she had learned of an organization in Kingston, the Center for Creative Education, which focuses on project-based learning, and which has recently opened a facility in Kingston. She will be touring the building in the next few weeks and invited anyone who wished to join her.
6.0  
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*
6.1.2 
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the Treasurer’s Reports (Extra Classroom Fund, September 2011).*
6.1.3  
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the resignation of Glen Vining as 11th grade Advisor for the 2011-12 school year.*

6.1.4    Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to
 
declare the attached items as surplus for disposal.*
6.1.5 
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the resignation of Sophie Clark from the position of food service worker, effective September 30, 2011.*
VOTE: 5 AYE (Burns, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Slayton); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Rich, Cascio)

MOTION CARRIED

6.2 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept a grant award from the Rhinebeck PTSO in the total amount of $19,760.30, as stipulated. (See attached.)*
In reading the Motion, President Burns corrected the monetary figure for the amount of the PTSO grant, which was incorrectly stated in the Agenda as published. President Burns also thanked the PTSO for all their efforts which support so many activities in the schools and noted in particular the $10,000 committed to Arts in Education programs for the 2011-2012 school year.
VOTE: 5 AYE (Burns, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Slayton); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Rich, Cascio)

MOTION CARRIED
6.3 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of Christine Martin, to provide teacher aide services for 1.75 hours per day for each day of Modified Cross Country practices and/or meets, effective for the 2011 Modified Cross Country season starting September 7, 2011 and ending on or about October 28, 2011, in accordance with the 2010-11 ANIE salary schedule. *

VOTE: 5 AYE (Burns, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Slayton); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Rich, Cascio)

MOTION CARRIED

6.4  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of additional advisors for Rhinebeck High School for the 2011-12 school year. (See attached list.)*

VOTE: 5 AYE (Burns, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Slayton); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Rich, Cascio)

MOTION CARRIED

6.5  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve additional coaches/advisors for the 2011-12 school year, in accordance with the 2010-11 RTA salary schedule:

Boys Basketball:
Varsity

David Aierstok
$4,381




Junior Varsity
David Jutton

$3,032






Modified

Kyle Raymo
 
$2,456
Girls Basketball:
Varsity

Marc Burg

$4,381




Junior Varsity
Natalie Serkowski
$3,032






Modified

Scott Stiverson
$2,456

Cheerleading

Varsity

TBD 


$2,846*

VOTE: 5 AYE (Burns, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Slayton); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Rich, Cascio)

MOTION CARRIED

6.6 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept a grant award for the Chancellor Livingston Elementary School in the amount of $733.81 in support of “A Ride on the Rail Trail,” submitted by Barbara Rizzolo, and in the amount of  $1,013.55 in support of “Clearwater’s Tideline Program,” submitted by Sarah Seyfarth, from the Community Foundation of Dutchess County.* 
Prior to the vote, President Burns extended thanked to the Community Foundation for their generous support of these two activities and also thanked the teachers for pursuing these grants.

VOTE: 5 AYE (Burns, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Slayton); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Rich, Cascio)

MOTION CARRIED

6.7 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve additional CLS Enrichment Program teachers. (See attached.)*
VOTE: 5 AYE (Burns, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Slayton); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Rich, Cascio)

MOTION CARRIED

6.8 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers and substitute non-instructional staff for the 2011-12 school year.*
VOTE: 5 AYE (Burns, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Slayton); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Rich, Cascio)

MOTION CARRIED

6.9  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to award the bid for the 2001 Dodge Ram pickup truck in the amount of $1,600 to Travis Hansen as the highest bidder.*
Prior to the vote the Board briefly discussed with Messrs. Phelan and Burnell the process for declaring school property surplus. Mr. Burnell explained that this particular vehicle had already been declared surplus and has been replaced as the vehicle is needed for snow clearing operations in the District. This truck was in such bad shape it was not road-worthy and rusted beyond reasonable repair. A replacement was purchased through the state contract for such a vehicle and followed the process of advertising for bids to sell the old vehicle, with the highest submitted bid accepted. Formal award of the bid by action of the Board is required because the process entailed a sealed bid.
VOTE: 5 AYE (Burns, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Slayton); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Rich, Cascio)

MOTION CARRIED

6.10
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the revised 2011-12 school tax bills totaling $1,740.84 in reduction adjustments and make appropriate refunds to the property owner, if required.*
VOTE: 5 AYE (Burns, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Slayton); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Rich, Cascio)

MOTION CARRIED

6.11 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the three-year probationary appointment of Tiffany Sivco to the position of School Psychologist, assigned to the Bulkeley Middle School/Rhinebeck High School School, effective November 28, 2011, in the tenure area of School Psychologist, at a salary of Step 1 MA + 30 + 26 ($60,186, pro-rated), in accordance with the RTA Salary Schedule for 2010-11.
VOTE: 5 AYE (Burns, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Slayton); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Rich, Cascio)

MOTION CARRIED

7.0 
Proposed Executive Session

Not needed.
8.0  
Adjournment


Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 9:01 pm.

VOTE: 5 AYE (Burns, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Slayton); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Rich, Cascio)

MOTION CARRIED

Respectfully submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk


